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It was the second time that the Enlarged General Council met in the General 

House in Rome. Once again, we enjoyed some excellent days of fraternal life in a 

relaxed, friendly and happy atmosphere. 

 

Those of us convened were: the 16 

Major Superiors, the 5 members of 

the General Government, and 

Emperatriz Arrobo, Superior 

General of the Sisters, who 

enriched the meeting with her 

presence at all of the sessions. The 

brothers of the General House 

Community immensely helped with 

all of the details that made it 

possible for us to feel “at home”. 

 

The meeting was an exercise of thinking together about certain issues that affect 

the whole Congregation. During those days, all of us present formed the General 

Government. We worked a lot, both in the sessions as well as in individual and small 

group meetings. A work and a tiredness that we were grateful for, because it is 

comforting to know that one is among brothers who honestly seek the best for the 

Congregation. 

 

As David Glenday (the Combonian who helped us during the day devoted to 

preparing the General Chapter) pointed out to us, the meeting was a time of 

discernment and love. Discernment because firstly it was not a question of thinking 

about what we have to do, but first of all understanding what it is that God is doing 

and how he asks us to collaborate with Him. Love because we love the brothers, we 

love the Congregation, we love the people we serve, we love the Church and we 

want to dedicate ourselves to the works of the Gospel.  

 

In this letter, I give you the main themes dealt with by the Enlarged General Council 

and the orientations and decisions that it reached. 

  



Information, Formation, Evaluation 
 

The Major Superiors presented the current situation of their respective 

communities in a variety of ways. Some focused on the statistical data of brothers, 

others on the significant processes that they are carrying out, others on a description 

of the works, etc.  

 

The General 

Government (GG) spoke 

about the new missionary 

initiatives that the 

Congregation currently 

has, recalled the principal 

orientations of the General 

Chapter, and pointed out 

some of the open 

questions in reference to 

the organization of the 

major communities. (Such as the inclusion of the USA Province in some conference, 

French Polynesia and Asia coming together, the future of India as a major 

Community, questioning Flanders’ ability to continue as a province, etc.) It explained 

the functioning of the General House (which is an instrument of governance for the 

GG), reported on the functioning of the general commissions (SSCC historic and 

spiritual patrimony, initial formation, finances, animation of the Secular Branch), and 

went over how the relations between the GG and the Major Superiors are going.  

 

The Enlarged General Council specifically evaluated the GG’s plan of missionary 

and spiritual animation and the canonical visits. In general a very positive 

evaluation. The sincerity and transparency in the dialogues with the GG, the 

simplicity of the proposals, and the quality of listening are valued. Critical and 

improvable elements were also noted, as for example: opportunities for taking 

advantage of the materials that the GG sends out each year have been lost; it might 

be advisable to provide more guides for the dialogues in local communities; 

sometimes the GG reports are too tough and direct; it helps to put the visit in the 

preparatory process of chapters; etc. 

 

For her part, Emperatriz Arrobo told us how the sisters’ process was going for 

continuing to implement the 2012 General Chapter decision to become one entity 

organized by geographic areas and areas of life and mission, with a single Apostolic 

Plan for the whole Congregation. It is a good idea for us brothers to know what is 

happening in the sisters’ branch, to support them with respect and interest, and to 

be attentive so as not to lose instances of meeting and collaborating with them as 

their new structure is implemented. 



 

The general services also made their respective presentations. Raja Sebastian spoke 

to us about the finances of the Congregation. Remi Liando reminded us how the 

secretariat, communications and general procurator work, once again urging 

the Major Superiors to collaborate through sending notices and information in a 

timely manner and properly writing up the dossiers for requesting dispensations and 

other canonical processes. David Reid presented the work of postulation in the 

spiritual and theological context of the call to holiness; the brothers very much 

appreciated his words, as this way of understanding postulation becomes a 

stimulating challenge for our vocation as consecrated and invites us to be attentive 

to recognize the action of God among us. 

 

We had a whole morning reflection on the reparative dimension of Eucharistic 

adoration, presented by Alberto Toutin, which led us toward the mystery of the 

“necessary” surrender of Christ on the cross for the redemption of the word. An 

arduous topic, difficult to accept (as was the case with the first disciples), but 

essential for trying to 

enter into the Heart of 

Jesus and in his 

reparative work.  

 

We devoted another 

morning to making a 

pilgrimage to the 

Holy Door for the 

Jubilee of Mercy at the 

Basilica of Saint John 

Lateran.  

 

 

 

Preparation for the 2018 General Chapter 
 

The Enlarged General Council unanimously approved the following proposal of the 

agenda for the next General Chapter:  

 

Slogan and main theme: 

 

 

“Savor God along the journey of life” (Good Father) 

 

The perspective with which the General Chapter will deal with the different themes will be 

this: the experience of God in the Congregation. In the light of this experience, the 

Congregation is understood as a spiritual journey, a way of serving, and a single family.  



 

Issues to deal with in relation to the main theme: 

 

1. The brothers’ experience of faith. 

2. Initial Formation as an initiation into an experience of faith and of following Jesus. 

3. Pastoral conversion in various fields of missionary action: 

3.1. Youth and vocations. 

3.2. Education. 

3.3. Service at the margins. 

3.4. Accompaniment of families. 

3.5. SSCC parishes. 

 

4. A multicultural family:  

 

4.1. Communitarian structures: local communities and major communities. 

4.2. Financial solidarity. 

4.3. Exchange of personnel in the Congregation. 

4.4. In communion with the sisters and the Secular Branch. 

 

An explanation of this central inspiration proposed for the General Chapter will come 

later, as we get closer to 2018. For now, let us stay with this idea: the Congregation 

is a particular way, within the Church, of following Jesus and knowing, experiencing 

and savoring God the Father of love that Jesus reveals. How is the path of God in our 

lives? What calls do we receive to be greater friends of God and to accompany others 

in this way of friendship and conversion? How to renew our mission and our 

organization starting from this “savoring” of God? 

 

The Enlarged General Council offered many suggestions about how to delve into this 

theme and how to animate the brothers in the Chapter preparation process. The 

GG itself will become the pre-chapter commission to guide this process, being 

attentive to the observations that might continue to arrive from the Interprovincial 

Conferences and their coordinators. 

 

The inspirational documents for the pre-chapter process will be our Constitutions 

(which will be the object of reflection during 2017, the bicentenary of their approval), 

a selection of texts from Evangelii Gaudium (where Pope Francis outlines a path of 

pastoral conversion for the whole Church), and some extracts from prior General 

Chapters.  

 

The Enlarged General Chapter also unanimously approved a procedure for the 

election of the General Councilors in the next General Chapter. The same 

procedure was used in the 2012 Chapter. This procedure received a very positive 



evaluation in 2012, since it safeguards the presentation of candidates by geographic 

areas (Europe-Africa, Latin America, Asia-French Polynesia, and USA) and, at the 

same time, gives the Chapter the freedom to elect the brothers that it thinks are 

most suitable from a single “pool”. 

 

 
 

Decision about the International Community in Louvain 
 

 

As you all know, the 2012 

General Chapter asked the GG 

to create an international 

community in Louvain, inspired 

by a project connected with the 

person of Damian. This project 

was in preparation since 2009, 

through dialogues of the GG 

with the brothers of Flanders 

and Holland and in meeting 

with religious and civil entities 

in Belgium. In 2014, the GG 

erected the “Louvain Delegation” and started sending brothers to the new 

community. During the last two years, the Province of Flanders and the Holland 

Delegation have been financing the community. For their part, the four brothers sent 

there have been studying the language, and have put in place all of the legal 

requirements so that the community might be recognized by the country. They have 

started receiving needy persons in the house, taken on a parish, collaborated in the 

“Damian Center”, and established good relations with the Flemish brothers, with the 

SSCC sisters and with some religious and social institutions in the area.  

 

From the outset, we knew that the Chapter decision was very interesting and very 

difficult. Interesting because it meant a courageous step in the desire to renew our 

missionary presence in Europe, inspired by our holy brother Damian De Veuster. 

Difficult because it was very hard to find brothers available for such a project and 

because the Province of Flanders, whose help with many aspects of this initiative 

must be recognized, deep down had always been very skeptical with respect to the 

real possibilities of a community of foreigners in their land. 

 

A difficult project, certainly, but interesting and possible. At least we thought this 

until now.  

 

 

 



The situation has continued changing since the Flemish Province started to negotiate 

with the Catholic University of Louvain (KUL) the sale of all the property of the 

“Damian site” (church, crypt with Damian’s tomb, residential building, Damian 

Center installations and the house in which the international community currently 

lives). The agreement, the fruit of these negotiations, will soon be signed. Through 

this agreement, KUL will become a part of the association “Fathers of the Sacred 

Hearts” (which is the civil entity of our Flemish Province), and will get started, little 

by little, with the property of the whole Louvain site. In return, KUL will take 

responsibility for the financial support of our brothers until the death of the last one. 

For our Flemish brothers, this is an excellent solution for their future prospects: on 

one hand, it assures the care of the brothers in this final period of the disappearance 

of the community and, additionally, it puts “Damian’s heritage” in the hands of a 

Flemish institution that they consider solid and trustworthy. 

 

The consequences of this agreement for our international community, however, are 

not so good. Concretely, it will void the contract that allowed for the free use of the 

residence (with that it will be necessary to pay rent). It will limit the ability to take in 

needy persons in the house (for example, they will probably not allow ex-prisoners 

to live with the community), and in the not too distant future they will invite us to 

leave the place to settle elsewhere. 

 

The GG presented all of this information to the Enlarged General Council, which was 

able to see that, in such circumstances, the international community will not have 

the freedom to carry out its mission, and decided (16 in favor, 4 against, 1 blank) 

that the project be abandoned and the Louvain Delegation be closed.  

 

A sad decision, that frustrates the project that was already begun, puts and end to 

the efforts of the four brothers who are there, and that involves the impending 

disappearance of the Congregation in Belgium. A sad decision but inevitable. 

 

In spite of everything, I still think that the General Chapter decision was good. The 

background vision remains, that is, the desire to renew our presence in Europe with 

the help of everyone. The experience of what happened in Louvain can help us to 

learn and improve with regard to future projects. One of the clearest lessons in all of 

this is that, in order to go ahead with an international project, it needs to have the 

province in which it is carried out strongly support it and lead it, at least at the 

beginning.  

 

What happened in Louvain was a collision between two different points of view: the 

interests of the Flemish Province (focused on the management of old age and the 

end of the group) and the vision of the international community (oriented towards a 

new future for the Congregation in Europe). At the beginning, we thought that these 

two visions could at least respect each other. Finally, we verified that this harmony 



was not possible. We are the weakest part in this collision. The only thing left was to 

withdraw. 

 

Thank you to all those who have put so much effort and resolve in this endeavor. 

From now on, let us look in another direction. As I said to the brothers in the 

international community in communicating the news, trying to ease their sorrow: 

Damian’s tomb remains in Louvain but “Molokai” awaits us in many other places.  

 

 

2017: Bicentenary of the Pontifical Approbation 
 

 

On January 10, 1817, Pope Pius VII approved the Constitutions of the Congregation. 

On November 17 of the same year, Pius VII signed the “Bula sub plumbo Pastor 

Aeternus”, in which the approbation of the Congregation was ratified by the Holy 

See. Therefore, next year we will be celebrating two hundred years of our official 

recognition in the Universal Church.  

 

To celebrate this event and use it as an opportunity to renew our identity and 

mission in the Church, the GG has prepared a program of animation that was 

presented to the Enlarged General Council. The aforementioned program was well 

received and they gave some indications for improving it. 

 

The presentation of the bicentennial year will be the objective of a joint letter of the 

two Superior Generals that will be published this November. In this letter, you will 

find the details of the celebration. For now, I ask you to make a note of two things:  

 

 In December of this year, 2016, each brother will receive a special edition 

of the Constitutions. In it, you will find the current text of the Constitutions, 

a historic study of the evolution of the text, the decrees of approbation, some 

letters of the Good Father, and the numbers of the Rule of Saint Benedict that 

the Good Father recommended that the brothers read. Later, a guide for 

reading it and a dialogue in community will follow. The book will be published 

in 8 languages: English, Spanish, French, German, Indonesian, Polish, 

Portuguese and Dutch.  

 

 On June 22, 2018 (the eve of the solemnity of the Sacred Heart), at 8 PM 

(20 hours), the communities are invited to make an hour of adoration. In this 

way, following the time zones of each country, the whole Congregation will 

make a continuous adoration for 24 hours. Put it on your calendar now. Thank 

you. 

  



Invitations 
 

Throughout the Enlarged General Council, some requests were being made for 

sending brothers to different places and projects. The Major Superiors heard these, 

and can provide information that is more detailed. I limit myself to present them 

briefly: 

 

 Manila (Philippines): six-month program in preparation for final profession. 

This program began in July of this year. It is an annual program. All of the 

brothers of Asia and French Polynesia who are preparing for final vows have 

committed to participate. But the program is open to all the Congregation. In 

fact, 4 of the 8 participants this year come from outside: Spain, Congo, Chile 

and Mexico. The GG continues insisting that it would be very good if the 

greatest number of brothers possible at this stage of their religious life 

participate in the program. We will wait up to the end of December 2016 for 

the Major Superiors’ responses with possible candidates for the 2017 

program. 

 

 Picpus (France). The Provincial of France presented the project of his 

province in Paris, organized around the presence in Picpus and the parish of 

St. Gabriel. The General Chapter asked that this presence be supported with 

international help if it were necessary. They are hoping for brothers who 

might help with pastoral activities in the parish, university students, the youth 

of “Réseau Picpus”, etc.; or who might also study in Paris.  

 

 Rome (Italy). The GG reiterated its invitation to the Major Superiors to send 

brothers to the General House to do specialized studies. The offer of good 

study centers in Rome is excellent. The General House, in addition, offers 

many resources for studies related to the history and/or spirituality of the 

Congregation. The international experience of the Church and the 

Congregation here is particularly valuable. Who will come? 

 

 Norway. The Provincials of Poland and Germany have asked that 

reinforcements be sent to the community of Stabekk, in Oslo, where only two 

brothers remain. The church in Norway is growing through the influx of many 

foreigners. A brother who speaks English, French or Spanish can start pastoral 

work from the day of his arrival. 

 

 

***** 

  



 

“Savor God on the journey  of life”, said the Good Father. This invitation will 

inspire the two years that we have before us for the preparation of the General 

Chapter. It is not presumptuous to say that the Enlarged General chapter was a time 

to taste God mysteriously and simply in our midst. “Where two or three are gathered 

in my name …”, says Jesus. The joy of the times for relaxation, the retreat in prayer, 

the work during the sessions, the noise and laughter while washing dishes… in all 

this the Lord comforts and calls us.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

I thank all of the Major Superiors for their participation in the Enlarged General 

Council and for their service in caring for the brothers and guiding the Congregation. 

A special thanks to Emperatriz, Superior General of the sisters, for her simple and 

attentive presence among us. Thanks to all of the community at the General House, 

who make it possible for us to have these meetings at home. 

 

A fraternal hug in the love of the Sacred Hearts, 

 

 

Javier Álvarez-Ossorio SSCC 

Superior General 

 

 

 

 


